FINAL MINUTES

State Board of Education
Special Board Meeting

March 30, 2010


Members Present

Ted Mitchell, President

Alan Arkatov

James Aschwanden

Yvonne Chan

Greg Jones

Charlene Lee, Student Member

David Lopez

Johnathan Williams

Jeannie Oropeza

Members Absent

Ruth Bloom, Vice President 

Secretary and Executive Officer

Jack O’Connell, State Superintendent of Public Instruction, Absent
Principal Staff

Theresa Garcia, Executive Director, State Board of Education (SBE)

Patricia de Cos, Deputy Executive Director, SBE

Benjamin Riley, Office of the Attorney Gerneral, Interim Chief Counsel, SBE 

Jennifer Johnson, Education Policy Consultant, SBE

Beth Rice, Education Program Consultant, SBE
Regina Brown Wilson, Program Communications Analyst, SBE

Gavin Payne, Chief Deputy Superintendent, California Department of Education (CDE)

Marsha Bedwell, General Counsel, CDE

Call to Order 

President Mitchell called the meeting to order at 5:14 p.m.

Salute to the Flag 

Member Aschwanden led the Board, staff, and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

________________________________________________________________ 

Determination on Special Meeting: Approval of Findings 
President Mitchell informed the public that the Board had determined that a Special Meeting was necessary to consider immediate action to protect the public interest by not waiting for a 10-day public notice as required by California Government Code Section 11125. He noted that the Special Meeting would determine whether additional corrective action(s) were needed to preserve the fiscal and human resources of Alisal Union Elementary School District (SD) since the local governing board or its members carried out the actions as noted in the item. 
ACTION: Member Williams moved that the SBE find, based on the facts and circumstances that were identified in regards to the Alisal Union Elementary School District, that there was sufficient evidence to determine immediate action was necessary to protect the public interest. Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call vote, 9-0 to approve the motion.
________________________________________________________________ 

Item 1: Public comment is invited on any matter not included on the printed agenda. Depending on the number of individuals wishing to address the State Board, the presiding officer may establish specific time limits on presentations. 
The following individuals addressed the Board:

· Stephen Rhoads, Strategic Education Services, spoke on behalf of Los Angeles Unified School District and San Bernardino City Unified School District, to share the districts’ concerns regarding California’s five percent of persistently lowest-achieving schools. 

· Scott Hill, School Innovation & Advocacy, spoke on behalf of Perris Union High School District, and shared the district’s concerns regarding California’s five percent of persistently lowest-achieving schools. 
No action was taken on this item.
________________________________________________________________ 

Item 2: Consideration of Additional Corrective Actions for Alisal Union Elementary School District for Purposes of Taking Immediate Action Required to Protect the Public Interest.

President Mitchell began the discussion by reminding the public that the Board called a Special Meeting in the wake of actions taken by the Alisal Union Elementary SD Board of Trustees following the State Board meeting of March 11, 2010, when the Members assigned Corrective Action 3 and the continued assignment of Corrective Action 6, as modified by the Members at its January 2010 meeting. President Mitchell noted that the State Board had directed him to work with CDE and SBE staff, and the community, including professional educators, community leaders and representatives, and parents, to identify the appropriate scope of work of a trusteeship and to bring the recommendations to the May 2010 meeting for further action to implement Corrective Action 3 including the identification of a specific trustee. President Mitchell stated that despite the Board’s decision to assign a trustee at the March 2010 board meeting to replace the decision-making by incumbents in the district, the local board did not heed the SBE’s action. 
Presenter: Deb Sigman, Deputy Superintendent of the Curriculum, Learning & Accountability Branch, explained that the CDE’s recommendation was made in an effort to bring stability to Alisal Union Elementary SD, facilitate effective governance, and ensure that resources were being appropriately allocated. 
Following Deputy Superintendent Sigman’s overview of CDE’s recommendation, Member Chan inquired into whether recent changes were made to the local governance structure at Alisal Union Elementary SD. SBE Executive Director Garcia explained that the local governing board remains the same, noting that there were currently three local governing board members serving of five because one member had recently resigned, and a special election was being considered to replace another board member.

Member Lopez asked Deputy Superintendent Sigman about the process in which the SBE and CDE had used to communicate with Alisal Union Elementary SD, and she reported that in addition to President Mitchell’s summary of actions that occurred since the Board’s March 10-11, 2010, meeting the SBE staff had interacted with members of the local community and personnel from the school district, which resulted in bringing the State Board where it was to date. 

Deputy Superintendent Sigman further explained that even though the State Board acted at its March meeting to assign a trustee to Alisal Union Elementary SD, the CDE was recommending that the Board take immediate action to assign an interim, temporary trustee to stabilize the district with stay and rescind powers. She argued that this action would enable CDE to continue to do its work with SBE staff and community to identify an individual to serve as the permanent trustee and outline his/her scope of work. President Mitchell reiterated that the CDE’s recommendation did not change the decision the State Board made at its March 10-11 meeting, but rather it would create a temporary step of assigning an interim trustee with stay and rescind powers. 

Member Jones inquired into the process of assigning a permanent trustee and the rationale for appointing an interim trustee. President Mitchell explained that the findings that the State Board had established for convening a Special Meeting suggested that the school district was moving rapidly with a number of decisions, which were impacting the professional lives of educators as well as the lives of students. President Mitchell stated that the CDE’s recommendation to appoint an interim trustee was made in part to stabilize the current situation at the district with stay and rescind powers. While the local governing board would continue to function, its decisions would be subject to review by the interim trustee until a permanent trustee is appointed in order to ensure the decisions are made in the best interest of the district’s students. Finally, he noted that while the CDE had offered some suggestions for an interim trustee, the State Board was additionally interested in learning from the community and other professionals for recommendations. 
President Mitchell asked Deputy Superintendent Sigman to speak to the role of the county superintendent as the interim trustee, and she explained that the CDE believed Dr. Nancy Kotowski, Monterey County Superintendent of Schools, would be in the best position to serve in this role given her close proximity to the school district, which would allow her to interact with staff and local governing board routinely, and that she had served as a trustee on a number of occasions. 
Member Jones inquired into the time it would take for the Board to appoint a permanent trustee, and Deputy Superintendent Sigman explained that based on the Board’s actions at the March 10-11, 2010, meeting, it would identify and appoint a trustee at the May 2010 meeting. 

Member Chan inquired about the scope of the interim trustee with respect to the local governing board’s previous actions. Ben Riley, Interim Legal Counsel for the SBE, responded that there were many actions that were troubling and that the interim trustee might determine whether it would be necessary to investigate those prior actions depending on each special circumstance. 
Member Chan expressed her concern about appointing an interim trustee given that the district was nearing an end of its academic school year. President Mitchell explained to Member Chan that having an interim trustee in place would provide the CDE and the Board an opportunity to make the appropriate determination about the proper scope of work and authority of the permanent trustee, and assuming the Board moved forward in appointing an interim trustee, the interim trustee and staff would be available to the Board and CDE to address the best way to move forward. 

Public Comment:  

Public comment was received from the following individuals:

· Jack Lipton, Alisal Union Elementary SD
· Trine Rodriguez, Principal, Fremont Elementary School, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· Dolores Padilla, Parent, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· Ken  Burt, California Teachers Association

· Jose Ibarra, Speech and Language Therapist, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· John Ramirez, Interim Superintendent, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· David Serena, Community Member, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· Silvia Huerta, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· Dora Lopez, Parent, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· Maria Blas, Parent, Alisal Union Elementary SD

· Juvenal Ibarra, Parent, Alisal Union Elementary SD
· Margaret Serna-Bonetti, Community Member, Alisal Union Elementary SD

Following public comment, President Mitchell thanked the public for their comments. Member Chan inquired about the fiscal impact on the district. Deputy Superintendent Sigman responded that along with Executive Director Garcia, they had reviewed the district’s financials with CDE staff, and with the help of Dr. Kotowski, reported that at present it did not appear that the district would be negatively impacted from appointing a trustee. In addition, she stated that the district currently had both a healthy balance and a reserve. 
Member Chan commented that the situation was more serious than what she previously thought and felt the urgency to act right away. Member Lopez stated that it would be important to find the right person and expressed his interest to protect the public interest and help students to improve their academic performance. 

ACTION: Member Williams moved to approve CDE’s recommendation to:

· Immediately assign the Monterey County Superintendent of Schools as a temporary, interim trustee for the Alisal Union Elementary SD in accordance with California Education Code Section 52055.57(c)(3) with stay and rescind powers over decisions of the local governing board and district superintendent until the SBE appoints a trustee on a permanent basis. Member Aschwanden seconded the motion. The board voted by roll call vote, 9-0 to approve the motion.

________________________________________________________________ 

President Mitchell adjourned the meeting at 6:38 p.m.
***ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING*** 
________________________________________________________________ 
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